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               Epsom Garden Society: May 2020

               Newsletter:  Margaret Haslam 01372 724138, 3 Elm Grove Epsom KT18 7LZ

                Membership Secretary and Newsletter Distribution: Steve Roebuck  0208 394 2168

                Show Secretary: Cathy Flitter 07821 277708

Dear Member, if you have any news or garden related small ads that you would like to be included in the Newsletter, please phone me, 01372 724138, or just tell me when you see me at the meeting.

Thanks to everyone who has paid their subscription. Membership cards will follow when we know how soon we can arrange meetings and Shows.
Good news, brown bin garden rubbish collections start again from 13th April. 

Also if you need anything for your garden after all your efforts outside while we have been isolated, you will be pleased to hear that Ashtead Park Garden Centre, Pleasure Pit Road, KT21 1HU, have arranged a system for people to phone them, 01372 273891, tell them what you would like and leave your phone number. They will phone back and tell you what they can get and the price, and you pay over the phone and arrange a time to collect. There is a contactless collection point by the garden centre exit, just phone to say you are there and they will bring out your order. If it comes to more than £30 they will deliver free to your gate. Good for them for working out a system! Usually they offer our Society a 10% discount if you tell them before you pay, not on already reduced items and seasonal things or fuel, but they need to see a current membership card, so this might not work at the moment.
The RHS have cancelled Harlow Carr, Tatton Park and Wisley Flower Shows, but others have been re-scheduled for later in the year: Hyde Hall Flower Show is now 2 - 6 September [it was 5 – 9 August], Hampton Court Palace Garden Festival will now be 10 - 15th September [it was 7 – 12 July] and Rosemoor Flower Show will now be 18 - 20th September, [it was 14 – 16th August]. Nice to have something to look forward to! 
I have just found the Crib Sheets that Cathy Flitter prepared for the 'Have a Go at a Show' meeting in February and will put them here in case you missed it. 
Homecraft:
 If you are pleased with it, put it in! Be aware however that judges are probably not expert at modern art appreciation and will be just looking for a clean and tidy approach. Picasso wouldn't win a prize at a Flower Show because he would put the eyes in the wrong place.

When sewing and knitting, the judge will check inside for neat sewing up. Items of clothing should be new and unworn.

Craft items should be well proportioned that show a mix of skills and techniques as per the schedule.

For space reasons do not enter exceptionally large items, full size quilts are beautiful but take up a lot of room. If you are particularly keen to enter something like this, please notify the Show Secretary in advance.

Always check the schedule for sizes of paintings and drawings, these are usually a maximum of A4, which would include any frame. 

All homecraft items must be the sole work of the exhibitor. This is particularly relevant with junior entries, it is so easy for the adult to 'take over', by all means 'help' but don't do it for them.

Items must not have been shown at an EGS Show before. Judges have long memories.
Cookery:
Read the notes in the schedule carefully, not just the class description. This will give an indication of size  of jar, coverings etc. that are required. Double check whether the recipe used is requested. As space is usually quite limited, don't use an A4 sheet of paper for this.

Jars for jam or chutney should be non-branded. Check, as some are moulded into the glass. Similarly jams and marmalade could have the metal lid replaced with  cellophane just for the day.

Chutney should have a metal lid [available from Wilkos, Garson's Farm at Esher or Lakeland]. Don't enter a jar you have just made, it needs a few weeks to mature.

Labels should have what's in the jar on it, also the full date that you made it.

Keep one good jar to present for the Show. Make sure all the glue from previous labels are off, a dab of white spirit on a cloth works well. Keep as upright as possible so the inside of the lid is clean. Wipe any finger marks off the sides of the glass.

When baking, weigh out the dough for each biscuit so that the sizes match and choose the ones with a similar colour. Take spare ones with you in case of breakage on the way to the table and double check the number you should be entering.

Don't ice cakes unless the schedule tells you to. Use a pretty plate with a doily, or a sprig of herbs to decorate savoury items and always put the whole thing in a see-through plastic bag [without brand names].

Now we all feel enthused and are looking forward to the next opportunity to try these tips out!

Our Society is an associate member of the Vegetable Society and have been sent an interesting study about growing vegetables on hot beds. The author is Tom Maskell, who has been studying the subject for three years for a dissertation for his degree. He likes growing vegetables and isn't suggesting hot beds as an alternative to your usual methods, just as something different to try.

A hot bed is a bed hollowed out like a trough, manure in the bottom and compost on top. Fresh horse manure is best preferably with straw and urine from the bedding process as this gives just the right balance of carbon and nitrogen.

This is not a new idea, Back in 42BC Emperor Tiberius liked salad and it was grown for him in a hot bed.

The benefits are that the bottom heat source aids germination. The growing season is extended. It gives a stable, protected environment for tender plants. Counters weeds and pests. You can make your hot bed with inexpensive re-purposed materials, and possibly local horse manure, and re-use it every year. The organic matter can be used as a mulch round your garden when it has stopped being hot at the end of the season. Also it is good fun!

The Lost Gardens of Heligan have a big hot bed that takes thirty tons of manure to fill. Air circulates in the pineapple house and the glass roof can be covered with rush matting if required. Pineapples are successfully grown, but this is in Cornwall and on such a large scale it wouldn't be practical in Epsom! Tom helped a friend construct a one ton hot bed in a greenhouse using four pallets, lined with black fabric for heat retention. The lid was a sheet of perspex for good light and Tom covered the whole thing with chicken wire to keep off rodents. The growing medium on top was top soil. Let the hot bed cool off a bit before planting. The traditional method is to put a bamboo cane down into the bed, and if it is too hot to handle when you pull it out, give the bed longer to cool. 

Tom also constructed a control raised bed for comparison, with the same top soil and grew the same seeds in both. This, of course, was open to the elements where the hot bed was enclosed.

 Germination was much higher in the hot bed, both straight into the soil and in seed trays balanced on top. There was a significant difference in growth rates of plants in each bed. Strangely French beans and parsnips failed to germinate in either bed, maybe they were poor seeds. The trial co-coincided with 'the beast from the east' so it was a good  comparison! The conclusion was that hot beds work well – give one a try!
John Lucking has been circulating beautiful photographs that the Open Garden Group have been sending him as we are unable to visit each other's gardens at the moment. Personally I have been so impressed at how tidy everyone's garden is. Mine has been a scene of bonfire and dead branches as I have been cutting back over-grown roses and digging up dead box topiary. Sad to finally see the end of these as I grew them from clippings that Norman Fisher had cut back from his hedge when the Open garden group visited his garden years ago, and it had taken some years to grow them into balls round one of our beds, and I thought of Norman and his wonderful newsletters when I clipped them. I have kept the snail by the front hedge, although it is more of a ball now as some passing ne'er-do-well snapped off one of the eye-stalks and I lost heart and trimmed off the other one. I expect it will have to go if the bugs take hold.

Hope you all keep well.
Small ad.: Clay pots in various sizes, free,  020 8393 2985.                           Best wishes Margaret
